OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 3 FEBRUARY 2005 AT 2.00PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Jefferson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Bradley, Dodd, Guest, Mallinson, Stockdale (as substitute for Councillor C Rutherford) and Styth

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillors Mitchelson and Firth also attended the meeting.

OSM.01/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor C Rutherford.

OSM.02/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mallinson declared  a personal interest, in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in the reference in the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee minutes to the Lancaster University Research Project findings being reported to the Cumbria County Council Cabinet [Minute reference COS.004/05(a)].  She stated that her interest was in respect of the fact that she is a member of the Cumbria County Council Cabinet.

OSM.03/05
MINUTES

RESOLVED - That the minutes of 11 November and 21 December 2004 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

OSM.04/05
MINUTES OF OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY COMMITTEES

The following minutes were submitted:

(a)
Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee – 6 January 2005

The Chairman of the Community Overview & Scrutiny Committee gave an update on progress on some of the matters contained in the minutes. 

In relation to the Post Foot and Mouth Disease Inquiry and the results of the Lancaster University Research Project, a Member suggested that it would be beneficial for the Chairman of the Community O&S Committee to attend the County Council Cabinet meeting when Dr Mort would be presenting her findings.  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that she would ask Mr S Greenhaulgh if the Chairman of the Community O&S Committee could attend the relevant Cabinet meeting.

The Chairman of the Community O&S Committee then commented that the Committee had been very involved in the development of the Housing Strategy but that the Strategy may have to be looked at again following the flooding in Carlisle, as there may be implications for the implementation of the Strategy.

Members referred to the Committee’s Inquiry into Anti-Social Behaviour and Anti-Social Behaviour Orders and highlighted the problem of cycling in the City Centre, suggesting that this could be considered as anti-social behaviour.  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported that she had referred the matter to the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.  The Partnership was due to pick this up as a matter for further investigation and action.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee commented that her Committee was due to be considering the Local Transport Plan II and suggested that cycling in the city centre and in other areas throughout the city could be raised at that time.

A Member commented that there was a wider issue of the management of the City Centre which could be the subject of a future scrutiny review.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the minutes of 13 January 2005 be noted.

(2)  That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive ask Mr S Greenhaulgh if the Chairman of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee could attend the County Council Cabinet meeting at which Dr Mort would be reporting on the Lancaster University Research Project findings.

(3)  That it be noted that the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership were due to be considering the problem of cycling in the pedestrianised area and on footpaths throughout the city.

(4)  That the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee be asked to consider cycling in the pedestrianised area and on footpaths as part of the consideration of the Local Transport Plan II.

(b)
Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee – 13 January 2005

The Chairman of the Corporate Resources Overview & Scrutiny Committee referred to the minutes and commented that although the Executive budget proposals had been issued for consultation, due to the Finance papers being lost in the floods, the meeting was more of an informal question and answer session.  The scheduled consultation did not actually take place.

RESOLVED – That the minutes of 13 January 2005 be noted.

OSM.05/05
CARLISLE FLOODING – RECOVERY PLAN UPDATE

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented Report CE.02/05 updating Members on the progress of the Carlisle Flooding Recovery Plan.  The Appendix to the report set out the financial plan in relation to addressing the Recovery Plan.  In addition, she tabled an addendum to the report which provided a financial update as at 31 January 2005, including recommendations on the delegation of future emergency spending limits, recovery procurement issues, and progress with insurance and the Bellwin claim.  The report and the addendum had been considered by the Executive on 1 February 2005 and would also be considered by the City Council on 10 February 2005.

The report proposed a way forward for the Management Committee and the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees to monitor key areas of work which the emergency and recovery stages identified as needing attention over the coming months and in the case of some areas of work, would require a much longer monitoring.

Since the report had been written, there had been further progress and the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported on the work of the Recovery Groups which have been set up, with work being drawn together by the Carlisle Recovery Management Team, to enable Carlisle to recover fully from the aftermath of the flooding and storms.  

The Recovery Groups are addressing the following areas of work:  Media; Welfare co-ordination; Housing / Homelessness; Infrastructure; Public Assets / Buildings; Schools; Business Infrastructure; and Finance.

The latest progress on the following issues was reported in detail:

(a)
Welfare co-ordination – The Emergency Control Centre will be closing with the focus moving to longer term issues.  The people calling at the Council and those identified in the housing survey are being assisted and/or referred to other agencies as necessary.  Some of the issues include: counselling needs; transport difficulties for people who are displaced from their homes and have to get to work or children to school/child care; debt; health; insurance. 

The area based centres e.g Greystone Road, are being wound down and consideration is being given to the establishment of a city centre base where a number of different agencies will work together to provide support and advice on benefits, health, spiritual advice, social services, insurance and other matters.  Members will be updated on this city centre base as it develops.

There are also longer term issues of crime and disorder and security which are of concern to communities.  Extra policing is being addressed by the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.  Other longer term issues include health (including children’s health), anxiety and potential domestic violence.

(b)
Housing / Homelessness – All of the approximately 2,000 affected domestic properties have now been visited.  Questionnaires have been completed in respect of approximately half these properties.  Telephone calls are now being made over the weekends to complete questionnaires for the remaining properties.  Respondents will be contacted at key trigger points depending on the information they supplied about the length of time they can stay in their temporary accommodation.  Council tax rebate applications are being made and where possible these are also being used to assess potential housing / homelessness situations.  

Scenario planning is being undertaken to ensure that the Council has the supply to meet the demand in a few months time.

Hostels residents have been placed in homeshares or Bed and Breakfast accommodation, but work is still ongoing with these vulnerable people.  

Business Link have also visited approximately 600 businesses which had been directly or indirectly affected by the flooding.

(c)
Debriefing – procedures would be put in place for debriefing Members and officers.

(d)
A cross party group has been established to support the recovery programme, this includes Councillors Bradley, Hodgson, Weber, Mitchelson and Firth.

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive then asked Members to consider  how the significant areas of work which the City Council would need to address over a much longer period, could be monitored by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees.  

In considering the update report and arrangements for future monitoring by Overview and Scrutiny Committees, the Members commented as follows:

(i)
Have any arrangements been made in relation to the Electoral Register and tracking down displaced voters, particularly in the St Aidans and Castle wards?  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that she would discuss this with the Head of Legal and Democratic Services

(ii)
Concern was expressed that although the NWDA had provided financial assistance of £1 m to McVities, there were a number of much smaller local businesses affected in the Willowholme area, which were not receiving assistance.

(iii)
Are extra staff being  employed to cope with the additional workload?  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that staff have been working beyond capacity, but a referral system is in place to refer matters to other agencies as necessary.  Some additional support is in place from Leeds Metropolitan Council and the Government Office North West.  Staff welfare is a concern and arrangements will have to be made to ensure that staff can take some time off.

(iv)
Scrutiny of the Emergency Planning procedure is a priority.  The procedure appeared to go well, but the opportunity must be taken to learn from the experience and review and improve the Plan where necessary.

(v)
Concern was expressed that although £1/2 m has been contributed to the Community Fund, only £90,000 had been awarded in the form of grants.  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive responded that she understood that as soon as applications are received, it is delegated to a board member to decide on that day and send out cash or cheques as necessary.  She advised that would investigate this matter.

(vi)
Members understood that a hold had been placed on planning applications in the flood affected areas and although the reasons for this were understood, there was some concern that business and other areas may be blighted by this action.  With the closure of some businesses already, Members were concerned at the impact on areas of the city.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the update given by the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive be noted and the comments of the Committee be taken on board as necessary.

(2) 
That the Head of Legal and Democratic Services be asked to consider any arrangements which need to be made in relation to the Electoral Register and tracking down displaced voters, particularly in the St Aidans and Castle wards.

(3)
That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive investigate the position regarding the award of grants by the Community Foundation to ensure that there are no unnecessary delays.

OSM.06/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer outlined the work programme for the Overview and Scrutiny Committees as it stood before the flooding.  The Chairman of the Management Committee suggested that Members should review the programme in light of the Flood Recovery Report, deciding what re-prioritisation there should be in order to accommodate the scrutiny and monitoring requirements resulting from the floods.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer advised that the Overview and Scrutiny Manager was currently working full time on the Emergency Planning function and at this stage there was a limited Overview and Scrutiny resource available.

In response to a request for confirmation of what the Executive would identify as priorities for monitoring and scrutiny, the Leader referred to paragraph 2.7 of report CE.02/05 which identified the priority areas as:

· Scrutiny of the Council’s Emergency Plan

· Financial implications

· Infrastructure, including clean up operations

· Public assets, including the Civic Centre

· Welfare issues

· Housing and Homelessness

A Member suggested that these issues could be split into two distinct categories:

(a)
Monitoring reports as a standing item on Overview and Scrutiny agendas with written reports and verbal updates as necessary on the following issues:   Clean up; Welfare; Housing and Homelessness.

(b)
Special scrutiny of the following issues in the coming weeks and months:  Emergency Plan; Public assets; Financial Implications; revisiting the Housing Strategy.

There was discussion on the role of the Management Committee, which under the Constitution could allocate work to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees but could not itself undertake specific reviews.  The Management Committee would continue to have a role in monitoring and coordinating the workloads of the three Committees.  Some Members emphasised that with the three individual Overview and Scrutiny Committees carrying out the work, this provides an opportunity for involvement of a wider range of Members.

The Chairman of the Management Committee then asked the three Committee Chairmen to consider the workload of their individual Committees and asses if any matters should be re-prioritised.  The Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman advised that the Committee’s experience of the long term health and welfare issues arising from the Foot and Mouth Review would be of assistance with the new workload.  He suggested that a longer timescale could be put on the Anti-Social Behaviour review, with it being carried forward into the next municipal year.

The Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman advised that he had spoken to officers about the potential impact of the flooding on existing areas of the Committee’s work, including the Industrial Estates Policy and Asset Management Plan.   He added that the Committee may not be able to drop things off the Programme, but would just have to take on the additional workload.

It was suggested that the Management Committee could agree the areas of work to be undertaken as a result of the flooding, but that individual Committee Chairmen and Vice Chairmen, in conjunction with officers and portfolio holders, should determine how best to accommodate that work. 

RESOLVED -  That the following areas of work be added to the Work Programme of Overview and Scrutiny Committees and set as priority matters to be monitored and scrutinised by Overview and Scrutiny Committees:

Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee:

· Scrutiny of the Council’s Emergency Plan

· Financial Implications of flooding recovery

· Public assets, including the Civic Centre

Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee:

· Infrastructure, including Clean Up Operations (waste disposal, abandoned vehicles, planning implications and other associated matters)

Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee:

· Welfare issues

· Housing and Homelessness – including the re-visiting of the Housing Strategy

OSM.07/05
MONITORING OF CHANGES TO THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview & Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.006/05 informing Members of changes to the Executive’s Forward Plan for 1 January to 30 April 2005.  He also highlighted the Forward Plan for 1 February to 31 May 2005, copies of which had been circulated to Members. 

Due to the flooding of the Civic Centre, a number of items in the Forward Plan had been deferred and the Executive were also having to consider special items as a matter of urgency.  This had an impact on when some of the items would be considered by Overview and Scrutiny Committees, with some deferrals necessary.

The Chairman of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee referred to the item on Local Air Quality and suggested that due to the close association with traffic emissions, the Chairman of the Community Committee be invited to the Infrastructure Committee when the Local Transport Plan II is being discussed.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the changes to the Forward Plan for the period 1 January to 31 May 2005 be noted, particularly those matters which had been deferred as a result of the floods in Carlisle.

(2)
That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee Chairman be invited to the meeting of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee when the Local Transport Plan II is being discussed, to discuss the impact on Local Air Quality.

(The meeting ended at 3.30pm)

